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procedure in paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion. 

(b) Procedures for requesting amend-
ment of a record. After inspection of a 
record pertaining to him or her, an in-
dividual may file with the Secretary a 
request, in person or by mail, for 
amendment of a record. Such request 
shall specify the particular portions of 
the record to be amended, the desired 
amendments and the reasons therefor. 

(c) Commission procedures on request 
for amendment of a record. (1) Not later 
than ten (10) days (excluding Satur-
days, Sundays, and legal public holi-
days) after the date of receipt of a re-
quest made in accordance with this 
section to amend a record in whole or 
in part, the Secretary or his or her del-
egate shall: 

(i) Make any correction of any por-
tion of the record which the individual 
believes is not accurate, relevant, 
timely or complete and thereafter in-
form the individual of such correction; 
or 

(ii) Inform the individual, by cer-
tified mail, return receipt requested, of 
refusal to amend the record, setting 
out the reasons therefor, and notify the 
individual of his or her right to appeal 
that determination to the Chairman of 
the Commission under § 503.67. 

(2) The Secretary shall inform any 
person or other agency to whom a 
record has been disclosed of any correc-
tion or notation of dispute made by the 
Secretary with respect to such records, 
in accordance with 5 U.S.C. 552a(c)(4) 
referring to amendment of a record, if 
an accounting of such disclosure has 
been made. 

[49 FR 44401, Nov. 6, 1984; 49 FR 47395, Dec. 4, 
1984] 

§ 503.67 Appeals from denial of request 
for amendment of a record. 

(a) General. An individual whose re-
quest for amendment of a record per-
taining to him or her is denied, may 
further request a review of such deter-
mination in accordance with paragraph 
(b) of this section. 

(b) Procedure for appeal. Not later 
than thirty (30) days (excluding Satur-
days, Sundays, and legal public holi-
days) following receipt of notification 
of refusal to amend, an individual may 

file an appeal to amend the record. 
Such appeal shall: 

(1) Be addressed to the Chairman, 
Federal Maritime Commission, 800 
North Capitol Street, NW, Washington, 
DC 20573; and 

(2) Specify the reasons for which the 
refusal to amend is challenged. 

(c) Commission procedure on appeal. (1) 
Upon appeal from a denial to amend a 
record, the Chairman of the Commis-
sion or the officer designated by the 
Chairman to act in his or her absence, 
shall make a determination whether or 
not to amend the record and shall no-
tify the individual of that determina-
tion by certified mail, return receipt 
requested, not later than thirty (30) 
days (excluding Saturdays, Sundays 
and legal public holidays) after receipt 
of such appeal, unless extended pursu-
ant to paragraph (d) of this section. 

(2) The Chairman shall also notify 
the individual of the provisions of 5 
U.S.C. 552a(g)(1)(A) regarding judicial 
review of the Chairman’s determina-
tion. 

(3) If, on appeal, the refusal to amend 
the record is upheld, the Commission 
shall permit the individual to file a 
statement setting forth the reasons for 
disagreement with the Commission’s 
determination. 

(d) The Chairman, or his or her dele-
gate in his or her absence, may extend 
up to thirty (30) days the time period 
prescribed in paragraph (c)(1) of this 
section within which to make a deter-
mination on an appeal from refusal to 
amend a record for the reasons that a 
fair and equitable review cannot be 
completed within the prescribed time 
period. 

[49 FR 44401, Nov. 6, 1984, as amended at 63 
FR 50536, Sept. 22, 1998] 

§ 503.68 Exemptions. 
(a) The system of records designated 

FMC–25 Inspector General File is ex-
empt from the provisions of 5 U.S.C. 
552a except subsections (b), (c) (1) and 
(2), (e)(4) (A) through (F), (e) (6), (7), (9), 
(10), and (11) and (i) to the extent it 
contains information meeting the cri-
teria of 5 U.S.C. 552a(j)(2) pertaining to 
the enforcement of criminal laws. Ex-
emption is appropriate to avoid com-
promise of ongoing investigations, dis-
closure of the identity of confidential 
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sources and unwarranted invasions of 
personal privacy of third parties. 

(b) The following systems of records 
are exempt from the provisions of 5 
U.S.C. 552a(c)(3), (d), (e)(1), (e)(4) (G), 
(H) and (I) and (f), which otherwise re-
quire the Commission, among other 
things, to provide the individual named 
in the records an accounting of disclo-
sures and access to and opportunity to 
amend the records. The scope of the ex-
emptions and the reasons therefor are 
described for each particular system of 
records. 

(1) FMC–1 Personnel Security File. All 
information about individuals that 
meets the criteria of 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(5), 
regarding suitability, eligibility or 
qualifications for Federal civilian em-
ployment or for access to classified in-
formation, to the extent that disclo-
sure would reveal the identity of a 
source who furnished information to 
the Commission under a promise of 
confidentiality. Exemption is required 
to honor promises of confidentiality. 

(2) FMC–7 Licensed Ocean Freight 
Forwarders File. All information that 
meets the criteria of 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(2) 
regarding investigatory materials com-
piled for law enforcement purposes. Ex-
emption is appropriate to avoid com-
promise of ongoing investigations, dis-
closure of the identity of confidential 
sources and unwarranted invasions of 
personal privacy of third parties. 

(3) FMC–22 Investigatory Files. All in-
formation that meets the criteria of 5 
U.S.C. 552a(k)(2) regarding investiga-
tory material compiled for law enforce-
ment purposes. Exemption is appro-
priate to avoid compromise of ongoing 
investigations, disclosure of the iden-
tity of confidential sources and unwar-
ranted invasions of personal privacy of 
third parties. 

(4) FMC–24 Informal Inquiries and 
Complaint Files. All information that 
meets the criteria of 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(2) 
regarding investigatory material com-
piled for law enforcement purposes. Ex-
emption is appropriate to avoid com-
promise of ongoing investigations, dis-
closure of the identity of confidential 
sources and unwarranted invasion of 
personal privacy of third parties. 

(5) FMC–25 Inspector General File. (i) 
All information that meets the criteria 
of 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(2) regarding inves-

tigatory material compiled for law en-
forcement purposes. Exemption is ap-
propriate to avoid compromise of ongo-
ing investigations, disclosure of the 
identity of confidential sources and un-
warranted invasions of personal pri-
vacy of third parties. 

(ii) All information about individuals 
that meets the criteria of 5 U.S.C. 
552a(k)(5), regarding suitability, eligi-
bility or qualifications for Federal ci-
vilian employment or for access to 
classified information, to the extent 
the disclosure would reveal the iden-
tity of a source who furnished informa-
tion to the Commission under the 
promises of confidentiality. Exemption 
is required to honor promises of con-
fidentiality. 

(6) FMC–26 Administrative Grievance 
File. (i) All information that meets the 
criteria of 5 U.S.C. 552a(k)(2) regarding 
investigatory material compiled for 
law enforcement purposes, Exemption 
is appropriate to avoid compromise of 
ongoing investigations, disclosure of 
the identity of confidential sources and 
unwarranted invasions of personal pri-
vacy of third parties. 

(ii) All information about individuals 
that meets the criteria of 5 U.S.C. 
552a(k)(5), regarding suitability, eligi-
bility or qualification for Federal civil-
ian employment or for access to classi-
fied information, to the extent that 
disclosure would reveal the identity of 
a source who furnished information to 
the Commission under a promise of 
confidentiality. Exemption is required 
to honor promises of confidentiality. 

[59 FR 15636, Apr. 4, 1994] 

§ 503.69 Fees. 
(a) General. The following Commis-

sion services are available, with re-
spect to requests made under the provi-
sions of this subpart, for which fees 
will be charged as provided in para-
graphs (b) and (c) of this section: 

(1) Copying records/documents. 
(2) Certification of copies of docu-

ments. 
(b) Fees for services. The fees set forth 

below provide for documents to be 
mailed with ordinary first-class post-
age prepaid. If a copy is to be trans-
mitted by registered, certified, air, or 
special delivery mail, postage therefor 
will be added to the basic fee. Also, if 
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